Norwood Medical Centre
Notes of a Patient Participation Group Meeting on 30/6/11

Introduction of members present:
Team members from Norwood Medical Centre:

Caroline Lee 

Dr D Mohan 
Stephanie Park   

Patients of Norwood Medical Centre:
Dianne Shereston

Alan Forshaw

Valerie Forshaw

Tina Macur

James Ian Wardlaw

Ethel Smith

Frank Smith

Sally Hearty
Apologies 

Apologies were received from Lorraine Richardson, Patient Liaison Adviser, Dawn Metcalfe, Medicines Manager and Sharon Marshall, Reception Manager. 
Confidentiality

Caroline asked the members of the group if they were happy to be named in the minutes as the document would be public. The members agreed.
Aim of the Meeting 

Caroline apologised for the long gap since the last meeting. She explained that this year the practice wanted to undertake its own patient satisfaction survey and wanted to get ideas from the group about the issues that should be addressed in the questionnaire. The plan is to give out the questionnaire over the summer, collate the results and bring them back to another meeting of the group for discussion in the autumn. From this discussion an action plan for the practice will be developed, tackling issues that have been raised.
Update

Caroline reported that there had been some changes over the last year.

· We have a new website which has received positive feedback. The website has many new functions we have interactive leaflets which have a lot more information in them, we also have a system where our patients can sign up for newsletters they can be sent over email. A satisfaction survey is also available on the website. 
· Caroline told the group that there has been progress in terms of relocating the surgery. The PCT are developing plans to relocate several practices within Barrow and a shortlist of sites was being developed. She will feedback to the group on any progress in the autumn. It was agreed that patients should be involved in the decision as to where the practice moves as much as possible.

· Dr Burroughs gave birth earlier than planned and locum doctors have been used to cover her maternity leave. She will return in January.

· A new telephone system was installed in August 2010. The system may be very different from a patient’s point of view but it makes it a lot easier for members of staff as the queuing system means that the phone calls come through one after the other and are spread out to each phone when a person is logged on. Mrs Smith asked why we can’t ring at 7.30am. Caroline replied that the phone system opens each day when the out of hours service stops at 8am and closes at 6.30 pm when the out of hours service starts again.
· We have also been offering extended access appointments which mean that we have appointments that start at 7.00am up until 7.30pm, the days that these appointments are offered varies from month to month.
· Caroline also explained that we will be changing clinical computer system in October. We are changing from ISOFT to EMIS which should allow us to improve the efficiency of care. Caroline hopes that the changeover goes smoothly but obviously it will be a challenging time for the practice team. The group will meet again in late October and Caroline will feedback on how things have gone. Tina asked whether the new system will be linked within the NHS and able to interact with the District Nurses. Tina said that it drives her mad as all services are on different systems and no one can talk to each system. Caroline explained that Emis Web is a step in the right direction regarding this as a lot more services will be using the system.
It was asked whether Consultants from the hospital send letters through the post. Caroline said that we receive them and add them onto the patients’ notes, though sometimes there is a delay form the hospital. When a patient is discharged from hospital they will receive a discharge summary must be brought  into the surgery so that the doctors are aware of any changes to medications. 
Issue and Problems
Mr Smith said that he has had problems with his medications following discharge from hospital. Dr Mohan explained that we are not always allowed to prescribe items that the hospital doctors have prescribed, some drugs can only be prescribed by the consultant. The system works like a traffic light system which means that medications are put into three categories red, amber and green. If a medication is in the red category we can not prescribe them if they are Amber then we must look into it before we can make a decision and green is ok to prescribe. If we receive a request from the consultant and it’s a red category medication  then we can not issue it.  
Mrs Forshaw asked is there communication between Norwood and the hospital. Caroline explained that we don’t have meetings as a surgery but all practices are represented in a regular locality commissioning meeting where the hospital doctors and GPs meets up to talk through issues, funding etc.
Mrs Smith asked why do prescriptions take 2 days. Caroline explained that the PCT prescribing advisers suggested that with the amount of prescriptions we have to produce then this amount of time is seen as a reasonable time scale to produce them to a high quality. We get an enormous number of requests lot of prescriptions each day and they do have a process to go through. The prescriptions need to be checked and signed by Doctors and then they are re checked to ensure the best quality.  We receive a lot of requests handed in at the surgery, from chemists and over the internet. If a prescription is put in on a Monday before 6pm it will be ready Wed after 3pm. It is quick and easy to order over the internet if possible as it saves people coming down to the surgery for their routine prescriptions. Unfortunately we don’t take prescription requests over the phone as we have been advised against this due to the risk of errors being made. 
Mr Forshaw said that the website doesn’t make clear when the prescription has gone through. Caroline said that we are looking into it with the new website it now sends a confirmation email to say that the request has been sent. 

Mr and Mrs Smith said that why they have to wait longer if they request a downstairs room. They also felt the receptionists were very inflexible if the patient is running a little late for their appointment. Dr Mohan replied if you are late by 10 mins or more then you would need to ask the receptionist to check with the Dr If you can still be seen. Mr and Mrs Smith said that the receptionist don’t say that they can ask the Doctor but say very abrupt that you need to re-book. Mrs Smith asked if we can put notes on to say that a downstairs room is needed every time that Mr Smith has an appointment. Caroline explained that unfortunately our appointment system isn’t connected with the clinical notes but that this may be possible with the new system. In the meantime if a patient requires a downstairs room they should mention it to the receptionist when booking. Caroline did point out that delays are sometimes inevitable as all our rooms are in use now and it may be a few minutes before a downstairs room becomes free.
Mr and Mrs Smith said that the receptionists need to take into account physical disabilities when patients arrive late this maybe why they arrive late. Several of the group felt that some of the receptionists come across as unfriendly and that it would really help if they smiled more. Caroline explained that they do a very difficult job and do have to put up with a lot of rudeness and aggression at the desk, but agreed that she would feedback from the meeting. Mr Wardlaw said he had always found the staff pleasant and helpful.
Access 
Caroline asked the group how they felt this was going as it was recognised as a problem by the practice. Tina Macur said that she felt it had got a lot better. Mrs Smith said that at 8am the phones are engaged then by half 8 the appointments have gone. Caroline explained that the girls are very busy first thing and that the appointments are released on a 24/48 hour release basis each day of the week.  It was asked whether appointments can be booked between 3 weeks- 1 month in advance. Caroline explained that can always book at least a month ahead and up to 7 weeks, depending on the time of the month. She also explained that if it’s urgent the on call doctor will deal with the problem that day in an emergency appointment. Dr Mohan explained that there is  always a duty doctor on call each day and if there are no appointments left and the problem is urgent the on call doctor would call the patient back the same day and see them if needed. 

Caroline explained that even though we have problems with capacity we are obliged to take any new patient who wants to register. We have applied to the PCT for  a ‘managed list’ which means if twenty patients left the surgery then we have room for twenty new patients. The number of patients we have at the moment is 11550. We have had a lot of people registering over the last year and we have also had committed patients leaving the surgery as they have been unable to get appointments. 
We have found especially over the winter period that the on call work has been unbelievable busy. We have had discussions about what we can do to improve this situation for the doctors and patients and as a result we have appointed David Kendrick to work as Urgent Care Practitioner. Davis is very experienced and currently works in A&E. He will join us in September. We have also appointed Dr Sarah Arun to a permanent position starting in August.
Patient Survey

Caroline asked if there were any particular issue that the group felt should be included in the patient satisfaction survey. The group felt that a general survey would be fine but that when the time came the practice should seek patient opinion on the potential move to new premises.
Summary
Caroline explained that there have been some issues that have been raised from the meeting regarding reception staff and she will talk to members of staff about the issues. She explained if a patient has a problem or issue the first  person to talk to is Lorraine as she is our Patient Liaison Manager.

We will look into the survey which, as agreed, will tackle general issues and we will make arrangements for them to be disseminated to patients over the summer. We will automatically send the survey to all who have attended today.
 We will keep patients informed of developments regarding the relocation of the practice in the future.
We will organise another patient meeting in late October when we will discuss the survey results and develop an action plan.

Caroline and Dr Mohan thanked everyone for coming. 

